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Inside:

By Colleen Rowan 

On the warm spring evening 
of May 13, Father Chester 
Pabin asked the roughly 75 

Catholic faithful gathered in the 
parking lot outside of St. Alphon-
sus Parish in Wheeling to come in 
close and hold their rosaries to be 
blessed. Many brought their own, 

while others accepted complimen-
tary rosaries distributed to them 
upon their arrival for the Rosary 
Procession on the Memorial of Our 
Lady of Fatima. 

Father Pabin prayed that Our 
Lady, “will lead us closer to her 
Son, Jesus Christ.” 

Father Pabin continued, pray-

ing, “O God, who chose the Mother 
of your Son to be our Mother also, 
grant us that, persevering in pen-
ance and prayer for the salvation of 
the world, we may further more ef-
fectively each day the reign of 
Christ. Who lives and reigns with 
you in the unity of the Holy Spirit, 
God, for ever and ever. Amen.” 

All were invited to join in the 
0.6-mile procession from St. Al-
phonsus to the Cathedral of St. Jo-
seph praying the rosary “for our 
church, our world, and our fam-
ilies.”  

In the procession, led by the 
Knights of Columbus, a group of 

‘For Our Church, Our World, and Our Families’ 

See “Our Lady” on Page 3

Colleen Rowan Photo 
Catholic faithful pray the rosary in a procession through downtown Wheeling on the Memorial of Our Lady of Fatima May 13.

Wheeling-Area Catholics Pray in Rosary Procession for Our Lady’s Intercession 

Boy Scouts of America Rebranding in 2025 not 
Expected to Impact Catholic Scouts, Page 4

Bishop Brennan to Celebrate Memorial Day 
Mass in Wheeling, Page 6
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To Report Suspected Cases of Sexual Abuse 
of Children: The Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston 
encourages reporting to civil authorities first and 
foremost if a crime has been committed. We also en-
courage utilizing www.reportbishopabuse.org to 
make a report about any bishop in the U.S. If you 
have reason to believe that a bishop has engaged in 
sexual misconduct or has interfered with an investi-
gation into sexual misconduct, please contact civil 
authorities in the applicable jurisdiction and visit 
www.reportbishop abuse.org. To Report to Civil 
Authorities: Contact your local law enforce-
ment: numbers will vary based on your location. If 
you believe someone is in immediate danger, call 
911. To confidentially report any incidence of sus-
pected child abuse or neglect, including sexual abuse, 
contact the West Virginia Bureau for Children and 
Families’ Child Protective Services  by calling the 
Child Abuse Hotline at 800.352.6513. You may re-
port anonymously to this hotline if you prefer. To 
Report to Diocesan Authorities:  The diocese 

encourages reporting to the appropriate civil au-
thorities first and foremost if a crime has been com-
mitted. The diocese also encourages reporting to the 
appropriate church authorities. To report suspected 
cases of sexual abuse of children by personnel of the 
Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston to the Diocese, con-
tact one of the following designees at 1.888.434.6237 
or 304.233.0880: Mr. Bryan Minor, ext. 263; Mr. Tim 
Bishop, ext. 353; or Very Rev. Dennis Schuelkens, Jr., 
V.E., ext. 270; or Sr. Martha Gomez, ext. 264. You may 
also call the Diocese’s Office of Safe Environment at 
304.230.1504. You may also call the Diocese’s sexual 
abuse hotline at 833.230.5656. Additional methods 
of reporting are available at www.dwc.org, under 
“Accountability.” Complaint forms are available on-
line at www.dwc.org, click “Diocese” on the menu 
bar, then “Offices,” then “Safe Environment”, then 
“Download Files and Forms.” The form is titled 
“Complaint Form for Allegations of Sexual Abuse of 
a Minor.” The form may be returned via U.S. mail to: 
Office of Safe Environment, Diocese of Wheeling-

Charleston, PO Box 230, Wheeling WV 26003. To 
Report to the Diocese’s Victim Assistance Co-
ordinator: please call Erin McFarland, M.Ed., LPC, 
at 304.559.6742.  In addition to the  methods listed 
above for reporting sexual abuse, the Diocese also has  
partnered with Navex Global to offer the EthicsPoint 
platform to report other, additional concerns, such as 
suspected financial, professional, and personal mis-
conduct of a priest, deacon, religious, or lay employee 
of the Diocese or any Catholic parish or school in 
West Virginia. The EthicsPoint platform can be ac-
cessed via www.dwc.org, under “Accountability”, 
then “Report Misconduct” or by calling 
844.723.8381. EthicsPoint is a third-party reporting 
system that reports to civil authorities where applica-
ble  and Diocesan authorities, and the identity of the  
person reporting is protected. Links  and informa-
tion: WV Department  of Health and Human Re-
sources: https://www.wvdhhr.org/report.asp. West 
Virginia State Police, Crimes Against Children Unit: 
304-293-6400. 
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Sexual Abuse Awareness Training 
The U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops requires all Dioceses/Eparchies have a 

Safe Environment Program for the protection of children and young people.  In ac-
cordance with these requirements, the  Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston’s Safe Envi-
ronment Program consists of the following components for persons seeking employ-
ment or to volunteer, directly or indirectly, with children: background check; receipt 
of the Diocese’s Policy Relating to Sexual Abuse of Children; and sexual abuse aware-
ness training for adults. Sexual abuse awareness training may be completed  online 
or via live workshop. For more  information , go to www.dwc.org, click “Diocese”, 
then “Offices,” then “Office of  Safe  Environment.” 
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The Catholic Spirit’s Print Schedule for 2024

Month of the Sacred Heart of Jesus  
Month of June 
The Catholic Spirit publication date 
for this issue is June 21  
Assumption of the Blessed Virgin Mary 
Feast Day, August 15 
The Catholic Spirit publication date 
for this issue is August 2  
Exaltation of the Holy Cross  
Feast Day, September 14 
The Catholic Spirit publication date 
for this issue is September 6 

Our Lady of the Rosary  
Memorial, October 7 
The Catholic Spirit publication date 
for this issue is October 4  
Advent  
First Sunday of Advent, December 1 
The Catholic Spirit publication date 
for this issue is November 29  
Christmas 
Feast Day, December 25 
The Catholic Spirit publication date 
for this issue is December 20

This is the new print publication schedule for The Catholic Spirit. Each 
print issue is named for a memorial, feast day, or celebration of the Church 
within the month of publication. The following provides the name of the 
issue; the date of the memorial, feast day, or celebration; and the publication 
date of the issue. 

(Digital issues will continue to be published by date every Friday, de-
livered by e-mail and posted on thecatholicspiritwv.org)

Correction 
The story on the upcoming priesthood and diaconate 
ordinations on Page 1 of the May 10, 2024, issue of The 
Catholic Spirit included some incorrect information on the 20 
candidates to be ordained as permanent deacons on June 7 at 3 
p.m. at the Basilica of the Co-Cathedral of the Sacred Heart in 
Charleston. 
The following is the corrected information: Three of candidates 
are from the Martinsburg Vicariate: Bryce Timberlake is a 
member of St. James the Greater Parish in Charles Town; 
Patrick Michel is a member of St. Joseph Parish in Martinsburg; 
and David Torlone is a member of St. Leo Parish in Inwood.  

Blessed Sacrament Parish in South Charleston has two can-
didates: Tony O’Leary and Tommy Ross. Additional candidates 
from the south are Rick Allen of St. Francis de Sales Parish in 
Beckley, EJ Brucal of Sacred Heart Parish in Williamson, Michael 
Kawash of the Basilica of the Co-Cathedral of the Sacred Heart 
in Charleston, and Ronald Piaskowski of Our Lady of Fatima 
Parish in Huntington.   

Candidates from central West Virginia are Michael Brumley 
of St. Patrick Parish in Weston, John Butler of St. Matthew Par-
ish in Ravenswood, Victor Cwynar of St. Francis Xavier Parish 
in Parkersburg, James McCullough of Our Lady of Perpetual 
Help Parish in Stonewood, and Aaron Talbott of St. Brendan Par-
ish in Elkins.  

Candidates from the Northern Panhandle are Dr. John Basil 
of St. Joseph the Worker Parish in Weirton, William Klug of St. 
Vincent de Paul Parish in New Martinsville, Robert Krall of St. 
Michael Parish in Wheeling, Jacob Manning of the Cathedral of 
St. Joseph in Wheeling, Thomas McFadden of St. Vincent de 
Paul Parish in Wheeling, and Jason Miller of St. Paul Parish in 
Weirton.  

for the Mid-Ohio Valley

Weekly, general recovery meetings
for all addictions, compulsions and unhealthy attachments

every Monday at 7 pm
St. Margaret Mary Catholic Church

in the parish hall
2500 Dudley Ave., Parkersburg

CatholicInRecoveryMOV12@gmail.com * (681) 229-7220
https://CatholicInRecovery.com/
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Our Lady...  
Cont’d from Page 1 

men (four at a time) tooks turns carrying a platform holding a 
statue of Our Lady followed by parishioners of St. Alphonsus and 
the cathedral and from many neighboring parishes through down-
town Wheeling. Father Pabin and Deacon Doug Breiding led the 
praying of the rosary. 

Participants also sang “The Salve Regina” and prayed the “Li-
tany of Loreto.” 

The procession ended inside the cathedral with Exposition and 
Benediction of the Blessed Sacrament.  

“May the heart of Jesus, in the Most Blessed Sacrament, be 
praised, adored, and loved with grateful affection, at every mo-
ment, in all the tabernacles of the world, even to the end of time,” 
the faithful prayed. “Amen.” 

Clockwise from right: Father Chester Pabin gives the blessing at 
Benediction of the Blessed Sacrament at the Cathedral of St. Joseph 
in Wheeling; faithful and the Knights of Columbus pray in the pro-

cession; and the statue of Our Lady stands at the cathedral.  
Colleen Rowan Photos 
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By Gina Christian, OSV News 
(OSV News) — A change in 

name for the Boy Scouts of America 
will not affect affiliated Catholic 
scout troops, the executive director 
of the Catholic Church’s official 
committee overseeing Scouting 
programs in the U.S. told OSV 
News. 

“It doesn’t really impact us at 
all,” said John Anthony, who heads 
up the National Catholic Commit-
tee on Scouting, which sponsors 
Catholic Scouting, the official 

Catholic organization that uses all 
BSA programs and activities in line 
with Catholic teaching and aims to 
form youth into both good citizens 
and “committed disciples of Jesus 
Christ.” 

Bishop Michael W. Fisher of      
Buffalo, New York, (also an Eagle 
Scout) serves as the episcopal             
liaison for the committee to the 
U.S. Conference of Catholic 
Bishops. 

On May 7, the BSA announced 
in a news release that it would re-

brand itself in 2025 as Scouting 
America in order to reflect “the or-
ganization’s ongoing commitment 
to welcome every youth and family 
in America to experience the bene-
fits of Scouting.” 

The announcement comes on 
the fifth anniversary of the BSA 
welcoming girls into the Scouts 
BSA program for youth 11-17; and 
six years after allowing girls into 
the Cub Scouting program for 
youth ages 5-10. 

These flagship youth programs, 

however, still maintain separation 
by gender: Cub Scouts can be in 
either single-gender units called 
“packs,” or part of a mixed pack 
with boys and girls organized into 
smaller subgroups by gender called 
“dens.” 

Scouts BSA troops, however, are 
single-gender only. Once Cub 
Scouts crossover to the Scouts BSA 
program, girls can join all-girl 
troops and boys can join all-boy 
troops. 

Courtesy Photo 
Bishop Mark Brennan talks to Boy Scouts from around West Virginia after celebrating Mass for them at the Catholic Camporee at Camp Mountaineer located just 
outside of Morgantown April 27.

See “Scouts” on Page 5

Bishop Brennan Celebrates Mass for Boy 
Scouts at Catholic Camporee 

Boy Scouts of America Rebranding in 2025 not Expected 
to Impact Catholic Scouts
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Scouts...  
Cont’d from Page 4 

While boys and girls experi-
ence the same Scouting program 
in most countries today, philo-
sophical differences over               
Scouting in the early 20th century 
led to the Boy Scouts of America 
and Girl Scouts of the U.S.A. de-
veloping separate and distinct 
youth programs. The two organi-
zations have clashed over the 
course of their history — espe-
cially recently over the BSA’s deci-
sion to open its Scout program to 
girls — and a merger is considered 
unlikely. 

The BSA has also had co-ed pro-
grams for decades prior to its deci-
sion to include girls into Cub 
Scouting and Scouts BSA, includ-
ing the Sea Scouting, Venturing, 
and Exploring programs. 

According to the BSA, Scouting 
America currently serves more 
than 176,000 girls and young 
women across all programs, in-
cluding over 6,000 who have 
earned the rank of Eagle Scout. 

BSA President and CEO Roger 
A. Krone said in the release about 
the organization’s name change to 
Scouting America that “though 
our name will be new, our mission 
remains unchanged.” 

Anthony told OSV News that 
the same is true of Catholic Scout-
ing, which counts more than 
97,650 Scouts from over 5,000 
Catholic units across the country, 
representing separate boy and girl 
Scouting formations. 

“We support the Scouting pro-
gram, but we work with the local 
dioceses and those committees 
and help people understand that 
if you’re going to have and call it 
a Catholic Scouting program, 
you’d better be Catholic,” said An-
thony, who worked full-time for 
the BSA for 38 years, most recently 
as an executive regional director 

in South Florida. 
Catholic Scouting partners 

closely with parish and school-
based faith formation as well as 
youth ministry outreaches, offer-
ing age-appropriate religious ac-
tivities and emblems. Catholic 
discipleship, service and spiritual 
development are essential goals of 
the organization, which is also en-
couraging members to participate 
in the National Eucharistic Re-
vival and the National Eucharistic 
Congress. 

“The local bishop decides how 
the program is going to be admin-
istered (in his diocese),” Anthony 
said. “He appoints the chairman 
and the chaplain; (and) he ap-
proves of members of the local di-
ocesan Catholic committee.” 

Anthony told OSV News that 
fears about the implications of the 
BSA name change to Scouting 
America may have been sparked 
by one media outlet’s choice of 
photograph to accompany its 
story on the news. 

“You don’t see the person’s 
face, but the (scout’s) neckerchief 
slide (clasp) is the rainbow color,” 
he said. “That gets people going. 
... You couldn’t use the photo of 
everybody camping or having a 
good time or (showing) they’re in 
church?” 

Following the BSA’s announce-
ment, at least one Catholic group 
issued a blog post “listing all the 
alternative programs to Boy 
Scouts — and one they recom-
mend is Catholic Scouting,” said 
Anthony, chuckling. 

According to the BSA, the re-
branding to Scouting America will 
be effective Feb. 8, 2025, when the 
organization marks its 115th an-
niversary. 

For information on Catholic 
Scouting, visit https://catholic 
scouting.com/. 

(Gina Christian is a multime-
dia reporter for OSV News.) 

V i s i t  w w w . p a t h l m s . c o m / c d u  t o  b r o w s e  t h e 
c o u r s e s  a n d  r e g i s t e r .  U s e  t h e  a c c e s s  c o d e ,

w h e n  s e t t i n g  u p  y o u r  a c c o u n t  t o  r e c e i v e  y o u r  f r e e  t u i t i o n !

C D U 2 0 D I O C E S E W C
cdu.edu

CDU partners with the diocese to o昀er free 
non-credit continuing education courses for catechists 

and those involved in parish ministry.

Webester J. Arceneaux   Matthew R. Bowles   James A. Gianola  
 John F. Gianola   Sandra H. Kinney   Mark A. Sadd n
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n

Charleston | Morgantown 
A West Virginia law firm www.lewisgianola.com
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Memorial Day Mass
R E M E M B E R I N G  O U R  F A L L E N  H E R O E S

CELEBRATE •  HONOR •  REMEMBER

MAY 27, 2024 •  10:00 AM
Mount Calvary Cemetery

Priests' Circle Altar
1685 National Road, Wheeling, WV

Mass celebrated by 
Most Reverend Mark E. Brennan

bishop of Wheeling-Charleston
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COLUMBUS, OHIO—Nineteen graduates 
became alumni of America’s only pontifical 
seminary as the Pontifical College Josephinum 
celebrated its 125th Commencement Exercises 
on Saturday, May 11, 2024.  

The graduating class included seminarians 
from the dioceses of Birmingham, Columbus, 
Gaylord, Jefferson City, Steubenville, and 
Wheeling-Charleston, and the Fathers of Mercy 
religious order. Students from Fresno, CA, and 
Paterson, NJ, were granted graduate degrees 
from the Josephinum Diaconate Institute.  

The day of celebration began with Bacca-
laureate Mass in the seminary’s Saint Turibius 
Chapel, celebrated by The Most Reverend Earl K. 
Fernandes, Bishop of Columbus and Vice Chan-
cellor of the Pontifical College Josephinum. 
Concelebrating were Very Reverend Steven P. 
Beseau, Rector/President; the Community of 
Formators; and many visiting clergy.  

Bishop Fernandes’ homily commended the 
accomplishments of the graduates and empha-
sized the importance of an openness to con-
tinue learning. He encouraged them to be “open 
to learning more from the priests who will serve 
as your mentors, from the lay faithful, from dea-
cons, and from many others who will collabo-
rate with you in the advancement of the King-
dom and in making the Gospel known,” he said. 
The bishop also acknowledged the challenges of 
being in formation. Seminary life, he said, “is a 
test of our love and how far we are willing to be 
stretched in order to be the person, the disciple, 
the priest that God calls us to be and that Christ 
needs us to be for the lay faithful.”  

Following Mass, more than 200 guests joined 
seminary priests, faculty, staff, and seminarians 
in the Msgr. Leonard Fick Auditorium for Com-
mencement Exercises. Bachelor of Arts, Bach-
elor of Philosophy, Master of Divinity, and 
Master of Arts degrees were conferred upon the 
seminarians by Father Beseau. The Josephinum, 
in affiliation with the Pontifical University of 
Saint Thomas Aquinas in Rome, Italy, granted a 
Baccalaureate in Sacred Theology pontifical de-
gree to two graduating transitional deacons.  

Two graduates, also transitional deacons, 
were awarded a Hispanic Ministry Field Educa-
tion Certificate. The Josephinum was one of the 
first seminaries in the United States to develop 
a Hispanic Ministry Program that prepares semi-
narians for ministry in the Latino community. 
Native English-speaking theologians are pre-
pared to engage in ministry in Hispanic commu-
nities immediately after ordination. 

Three individuals were present to receive a 
Master of Arts in Pastoral Studies degree from 
the Josephinum Diaconate Institute (JDI). The 
JDI was inaugurated by the Pontifical College 
Josephinum in 2007, in response to the contin-
uing education and formation requirements of 
permanent deacons, in accord with the USCCB’s 
National Directory for the Formation, Ministry, 
and the Life of Permanent Deacons in the 
United States. The JDI offers educational pro-
grams through distance learning – in both Eng-
lish and Spanish – to diaconal aspirants and 
candidates, permanent deacons and their 
spouses, and lay ministers serving or preparing 

to serve the people of God through ministry in 
the Catholic Church. 

The final honor bestowed at Commence-
ment was the Pinter Scholar Award. Established 
in 1975 in memory of Rev. Msgr. Nicholas Pinter 
(Josephinum professor, 1902-1957), the award 
recognizes the College of Liberal Arts seminar-
ian who has excelled in academic formation in 
preparation for service to the Church. An-
nounced as this year’s award recipient was semi-
narian Michael Rhatican of the Diocese of Co-
lumbus, who completed a Bachelor of Arts de-
gree in philosophy summa cum laude.  

Rhatican offered an address on behalf of the 
Class of 2024, in which he acknowledged his 
transformative experience of formation at the 
Josephinum. “After four years of a deep prayer 
life, frequent reception of the Sacraments, spir-
itual direction, formation meetings, authentic 
brotherhood and accountability, growth in vir-
tue, and academic classes, the Lord has broken 
down many doubts and fears I believed about 
myself and my calling to be his priest,” he said. 
“Please pray for me and all my brothers moving 
on, whether that be to continued formation or 
to the priesthood, that we might lead all we en-
counter to the love of God.”  

The Pontifical College Josephinum’s 2024 
Commencement Exercises marks the close of 
the seminary’s 124th year of forming priests for 
the Church. Graduates of the School of Theol-
ogy will return to their respective dioceses to be 
ordained as priests; they will join more than 
1000 ordained alumni who currently serve the 

universal Church in nearly every U.S. state and 
in 18 countries around the world.  

“The future of the Church passes by way of 
the seminary,” said Father Beseau. “In these 
graduates, you can see that the future of the 
Church is very bright, and we should have great 
hope.” 

Pontifical College Josephinum Celebrates 
125th Commencement Exercises

Photo courtesy of Pontifical College Josephinum 
Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston seminarian Timothy M. Kawash (left) receives his diploma from Very Reverend 
Steven P. Beseau, STD, rector/president of the Pontifical College Josephinum in Columbus, Ohio, at the Josephinum’s 
125th Commencement Exercises on Saturday, May 11.
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class of 

Empowered by Knowledge *Transformed by Faith

dwc.org/CSA
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SERVING THE DIOCESE OF 
WHEELING-CHARLESTON’S PARISHES 

AND SCHOOLS FOR OVER 25 YEARS

DWC PARISHIONERS VICTOR GRECO, JULIE DOERR AND ALEXIS BEHRENS

VISIT US @ MILLSGROUPONLINE.COM

Diocese of Wheeling-Charleston  
Confirmation Schedule;  

Bishop Brennan, Celebrant
Sunday, May 19: St. Agnes, Charles-
ton; 10:30 a.m. 
Wednesday, May 22: Immaculate 
Conception, Clarksburg; 6:00 p.m. 
Saturday, May 25: St. James, 
Charles Town; 10:00 a.m. 
Saturday, May 25: St. Vincent de 
Paul, Berkeley Springs; 5:00 p.m. 
Sunday, May 26: St. Joseph, Mar-
tinsburg; 4:00 p.m. 
Saturday, June 1: St. Francis Xavier, 

Moundsville; 4:00 p.m. 
Saturday, June 8: Basilica of                  
the Co-Cathedral of the Sacred Heart, 
Charleston; 5:30 p.m.  
Sunday, June 9: Sacred Heart, 
Princeton; 11:00 a.m. 
Saturday, June 15: St. Francis de 
Sales, Beckley; 5:00 p.m. 
Sunday, June 16: St. John the           
Evangelist, Summersville; 9:00              
a.m.  

John Roos Photo 
Seven youth from Immaculate Conception Parish in New Cumberland received the 
Sacrament of Confirmation on the Feast of the Ascension, May 12. Pictured in the 
front, from left, are Marshall Woodbury, Bryce Emler, Evelyn Woodbury, Taylor Wood-
bury, and Adriana Reese. In the back, from left, are  Father Bill Matheny, Caleb Dicks, 
Bishop Mark Brennan, and Tyler Dillon.

Confirmation in New Cumberland

SHEPHERDSTOWN — Learn 
to paint an icon in the Byzantine 
style. Iconography monthly sessions 
are open to all at St. Agnes Parish in 
Shepherdstown. Join these sessions 
for a spiritual journey to learn the an-
cient sacred art that has survived 
through the ages to this day. Icon 
painting helps in spiritual growth, 
gives practice for the hand, heart, 
and mind, introduces one into the 
world of sacred beauty. 

Classes are taught by Tatiana Gu-
benko, an iconographer and instruc-
tor with nine years of teaching ex-
perience, her work can be found in 
private collections and churches in 

the U.S. and abroad. Tatiana will 
help you paint an icon, and walk you 
step by step from gilding using clay 
and real gold leaf to create the halo, 
to oiling the icon before consecra-
tion in the church. You will learn the 
whole process and the symbolism of 
each step. Icon for self, family 
member, or a friend is always a great 
gift of life. 

Held at the St. Agnes Parish 
center on the third Wednesday      
of every month at 11 a.m. The      
cost is $75 per session; materials not               
included. Contact Tatiana at   
(571) 426-0319 or e-mail  
tagubenko@yahoo.com.

PARKERSBURG—The Parkersburg Vicariate is forming a choir for 
the Most Holy Body and Blood of Christ Vicariate Celebration on Sun-
day, June 2 at 10 a.m. at Parkersburg City Park. All participants will re-
ceive a packet of all the music. There are some rehearsals already sched-
uled: May 19, and May 26 from 3-5 p.m. at St. Margaret Mary Church 
in Parkersburg. 

Those who would like to be a part of this choir, must notify JD          
Benson as soon as possible by e-mail to jdbenson1@gmail.com or by text 
to (740) 236-2290. 

Parkersburg Vicariate Choir 
Forming 

Iconography Monthly Sessions 
Open to All
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By Anna Wilgenbusch, 
OSV News 

ST. PAUL, MINN. (OSV 
NEWS) — The late Bishop 
Edwin Vincent O’Hara, 
founder of Catholic Rural Life, 
was “perhaps the most in-
fluential leader in Catholic 
agrarianism,” New York Cardi-
nal Timothy M. Dolan said at a 
celebration of the organiza-
tion’s 100th anniversary at the 
University of St. Thomas in St. 
Paul. 

CRL is a national organiza-
tion based in St. Paul that seeks 
to promote rural life in Amer-
ica through a wide array of ini-
tiatives, which include sup-
porting Catholic education 
and providing formation for 
Catholic pastors. 

The May 8 anniversary 
event, titled “Rejoicing in the 
Harvest,” drew CRL supporters 
from across the nation to hear 
Cardinal Dolan address the or-
ganization’s history and ongo-
ing mission. 

In his lecture, which was 
based on his 1992 book “Some 
Seed Fell on Good Ground,” 
Cardinal Dolan outlined the 
life and mission of Bishop 
O’Hara and identified con-
tinued needs of rural commu-
nities. 

Bishop O’Hara grew up as 
the youngest of eight children 
on a family farm in Lanesboro, 
Minnesota. As he studied for 
the priesthood at St. Paul Semi-
nary in St. Paul, which he en-
tered in 1900, he grew in 
awareness of the many chal-
lenges facing rural commu-
nities, including a lack of Cath-
olic schools, pressure to move 
to the city and the threat of 
bigger farms buying up smaller 
ones, the cardinal said. 

“According to this farm 
boy-turned-priest, there was 
no greater challenge facing the 
church in the United States 
than the strengthening of rural 
life,” he said. 

“Year after year, some of the 
brightest and strongest young 
men were abandoning the 

land. That hemorrhage, 
Bishop O’Hara said, would 
prove fatal to the church and 
the nation, and to heal it 
would be his top priority,” Car-
dinal Dolan said. 

Although Bishop O’Hara 
worked a century ago, the car-
dinal said, many of his con-
cerns about the rural church in 
America continue to be ger-
mane. 

“The threats to small family 
farms by agribusiness are still 
towering,” Cardinal Dolan 
said, adding that these numer-
ous issues need to be addressed 
with a robust understanding of 
“Christian personalism.” 

“All problems today in soci-
ety come from a faulty under-
standing of the human person. 
If we get the anthropology 
right — that we are children of 
God made in his image and 
likeness, worthy of dignity and 
respect, whose life is worth the 
precious blood of our Savior 
and is destined for all eternity 
— if we get that view of the per-
son right, everything else 
works out,” Cardinal Dolan 
said. 

Organizations such as CRL 
are vital to establishing Chris-
tian personalism, he said. 

“A new challenge today is 
that the volunteer organiza-
tions upon which rural life de-
pended are no longer vibrant,” 
he said. “We need to see the 
countryside as the natural 
arena for the lay apostolate.” 

Msgr. James Shea, president 
of the University of Mary in 
North Dakota, also spoke at the 
May 8 event about rural life, 
which he said is a “way of life 
which is worth fighting for, 
worth preserving.” Msgr. Shea 
grew up on a dairy farm, where 
he learned to drive a tractor at 
age 7. He said that his “whole 
priesthood was formed (on) 
that farm.” 

Msgr. Shea tempered the          
inclination of many urbanites 
to idealize country living. 

“There is no room for nos-
talgia,” he said. “God is not in 

the future, which is the age of 
anxiety, or the past, which is 
the age of regret. He is in the 
present.” 

Many organizations col-
laborate with CRL to expand 
its mission. Foremost among 
them is St. Paul Seminary in St. 
Paul, where CRL has its offices. 
Seminarians attend a week-
long rural ministry practicum 
and a day on a farm, where 
they learn about farming 
equipment. 

Led by Jim Ennis, executive 
director, CRL has a network of 
30 chapters nationwide — a 
figure that the organization 
hopes to double over the next 
five years, especially at colleges 
and universities. Currently 
Kansas State University is 
home to CRL’s only campus 
chapter. Students from the 
chapter attended the May 8 
event to learn more about 

CRL’s ongoing initiatives. 
Among them was Elizabeth 

Wright, founding member of 
the campus chapter at Kansas 
State. Wright grew up on a 
farm in Olsburg, Kansas, where 
she showed pigs in local com-
petitions and raised goats. 

“The speakers were very en-
lightening about the impor-
tance of rural life and how it is 
something that God has given 
us,” Wright said in an inter-
view with The Catholic Spirit, 
the news outlet of the Archdio-
cese of St. Paul and Minneapo-
lis. “It is such a gift that we get 
to cultivate the land and pro-
vide food for people.” 

Wright, who now works as 
a communications and mar-
keting specialist for the College 
of Agriculture at Kansas State, 
said she never wants to live in 

a big city. 
“It is a very spiritual experi-

ence to go back to the farm,” 
she said. “(There is) just the fer-
vent hope that God is going to 
provide.” 

Among many other initia-
tives, CRL supports Native 
Americans through scholar-
ships and in their efforts to      
preserve wild rice. 

The event promoted CRL’s 
capital campaign, “Sowing 
Seeds for Faith and Growth,” 
which aims to raise $5 million 
over the next five years to ex-
pand its programs, chapters 
and conferences. 

To learn more about the 
mission of Catholic Rural     
Life, visit catholicrurallife.org/        
sowing-seeds-for-faith-and-
growth. 

(Anna Wilgenbusch is a 
staff writer for The Catholic 
Spirit, the news outlet of the 
Archdiocese of St. Paul and 
Minneapolis.) 

Rural America is ‘the Natural Arena for the Lay 
Apostolate,’ Says Cardinal Dolan

OSV News Photo/Neal Abbott, courtesy Catholic Rural Life 
Cardinal Timothy M. Dolan of New York speaks during a May 8 celebration of Catholic Rural Life’s 
100th anniversary at the University of St. Thomas in St. Paul, Minn. 
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By Carol Glatz, Catholic News 
Service 

VATICAN CITY (CNS) — 
While it is easy for people to love 
what is good and beautiful or to be 
generous and heroic for an ideal, 
Pope Francis said Christian love 
embraces what is not lovable, it 
offers forgiveness and blesses one’s 
enemies. 

This “greater love,” which 
comes from God, “drives us where 
humanly we would not go: It is the 
love for the poor, for those who are 
not lovable, for those who do not 
care for us and are not grateful,” he 
said at his weekly general audience 
in St. Peter’s Square May 15. 

“It is love for what no one would 
love, even for one’s enemy,” he said 
in his main catechesis. 

This “great selfless love” in-
cludes love for “the poor, the sick 
and the helpless, such as unborn 
children,” he said in brief remarks 
to visitors from Poland, who had 
brought a bell, known as “The 
Voice of the Unborn,” which will 
be taken to Kazakhstan. He also 
greeted representatives of the Yes 

to Life Foundation, which started 
the initiative. 

The bell serves as a reminder of 
“the need to protect human life 
from conception to natural death,” 
the pope said. 

In his main audience talk, the 
pope continued his series about 
vices and virtues by reflecting on 
the “theological” or New Testa-
ment virtue of charity or love. Of 
the three — faith, hope and love — 
“the greatest of these is love,” ac-
cording to St. Paul the Apostle. 

Many people consider them-
selves to be good people who love 
their family and friends, when in 
reality they may know very little 
about the love of God, he said. 

“Christians are capable of all the 
forms of love in the world: they too 
fall in love, more or less as it 
happens to everyone. They too ex-
perience the benevolence that is 
felt in friendship. They too feel 
love for their country and the uni-
versal love for all humanity,” the 
pope said. 

“But there is a greater love, a 
love which comes from God and is 

directed toward God, which en-
ables us to love God, to become his 
friends, and enables us to love our 
neighbor as God loves him or her, 
with the desire to share the friend-
ship with God,” he said. 

Love is charity, he said. And “we 
immediately realize that it is a dif-
ficult, indeed impossible love to 
practice if one does not live in 
God.” 

“Our human nature makes us 
love spontaneously what is good 
and beautiful. In the name of an 
ideal or a great affection we can 

even be generous and perform he-
roic acts. But the love of God goes 
beyond these criteria,” he said. 

“So much love is needed to for-
give. Christian love blesses those 
who curse while we are used to re-
sponding to insults and curses with 
another insult and curse,” he said. 

“Love is the ‘narrow gate’ 
through which we will pass in 
order to enter the kingdom of 
God,” he said. “We will not be 
judged on generic love, but pre-
cisely on charity, on the love we 
concretely had.”

May 17, 202412 The Catholic Spirit

Christian Love Embraces 
the Unlovable, Enemies, 
the Unborn, Pope Says

CNS Photo/Vatican Media 
Pope Francis gets ready to ring a bell called “The Voice of the Unborn,” before his 
general audience at the Vatican May 15. The bell was made for a parish in Ka-
zakhstan by the Yes to Life Foundation, a pro-life group in Poland. 
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Adoration and Benediction to follow—   
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Bishop Mark Brennan and Bishop Paul      

Bradley, apostolic administrator of the   
Diocese of Steubenville, will board a   
sternwheeler and lead a Eucharistic  
Procession down the Ohio River. Boater-     
cade with the two bishops leaves the 
Steubenville Marina at noon and will stop      
at four sites on both sides of the river where 
faithful can receive a blessing. Blessing sites: 
Steubenville Marina, Wellsburg Wharf,   
Wellsburg-Brilliant Bridge, Mazeroski Park 
(Ohio), Pike Island Lock and Dam, and    
Heritage Port in Wheeling.  Final destination 
is Bellaire Marina in Bellaire, Ohio. 
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Por Carol Glatz, Catholic News Service 
CIUDAD DEL VATICANO (CNS) — Mien-

tras que para la gente es fácil amar lo que es 
bueno y bello o ser generoso y heroico por un 
ideal, el Papa Francisco dijo que el amor cristi-
ano abraza lo que no es amable, ofrece perdón 
y bendice a los enemigos. 

Este "amor más grande", que viene de Dios, 
"nos lleva donde humanamente no iríamos: Es 
el amor por los pobres, por lo que no es amable, 
por los que no nos quieren y no son agrade-
cidos", dijo en su audiencia general en la Plaza 
de San Pedro el 15 de mayo. 

"Es amor por lo que nadie amaría, incluso por 
el (propio) enemigo", dijo en su catequesis prin-
cipal. 

Este "gran amor desinteresado" incluye el 
amor por "los pobres, los enfermos y los inde-
fensos, como los niños no nacidos", dijo en unas 
breves palabras a los visitantes de Polonia, que 
habían traído una campana, conocida como "La 
voz de los no nacidos", que será llevada a Kazaj-
stán. También saludó a representantes de la 
Fundación Sí a la Vida, que puso en marcha la 

iniciativa. 
La campana sirve para recordar "la necesidad 

de proteger la vida humana desde la concepción 
hasta la muerte natural", dijo el Papa. 

En su discurso ante el público, el Papa con-
tinuó su serie de catequesis sobre vicios y vir-
tudes reflexionando sobre la virtud "teologal" o 
neotestamentaria de la caridad o el amor. De las 
tres virtudes teologales -- fe, esperanza y amor -
- la mayor es el amor, según el Apóstol San 
Pablo. 

Muchas personas se consideran buenas per-
sonas que aman a su familia y a sus amigos, 
cuando en realidad pueden conocer muy poco 
el amor de Dios, dijo. 

"Los cristianos son capaces de todos los 
amores del mundo: también ellos se enamoran, 
más o menos como le ocurre a todo el mundo. 
También experimentan la bondad de la amistad. 
Asimismo, experimentan el amor a la patria y el 
amor universal a toda la humanidad", dijo el 
Papa. 

"Pero hay un amor más grande, un amor que 
viene de Dios y se dirige a Dios, que nos empuja 

a amar a Dios, a convertirnos en sus amigos, y 
nos impulsa a amar al prójimo como Dios lo 
ama, con el deseo de compartir la amistad con 
Dios", dijo. 

El amor es caridad, dijo. Y "enseguida nos 
damos cuenta de que es un amor difícil, incluso 
imposible de practicar si no se vive en Dios". 

"Nuestra naturaleza humana nos hace amar 
espontáneamente lo que es bueno y bello. En 
nombre de un ideal o de un gran afecto pode-
mos incluso ser generosos y realizar actos heroi-
cos. Pero el amor de Dios va más allá de estos 
criterios", afirmó. 

"Cuanto amor hace falta para perdonar: El 
amor cristiano bendice a los que maldicen, y es-
tamos acostumbrados ante un insulto, una mal-
dición, a responder con otro insulto, con otra 
maldición", afirmó. 

"El amor es la 'puerta estrecha' por la que 
debemos pasar para entrar en el Reino de Dios. 
Porque al atardecer de la vida no seremos juzga-
dos por el amor genérico, sino juzgados precisa-
mente por la caridad, por el amor que hemos 
dado concretamente". 

Para denunciar presuntos casos de abuso sexual de 
ninos: La Diocesis de Wheeling-Charleston alienta a informar 
ante las autoridades civiles ante todo si se ha cometido un delito. 
Tambien alentamos a utilizar www.report bishopabuse.org para 
hacer un informe sobre cualquier obispo en los EE. UU. Si tiene 
motivos para creer que un obispo ha cometido una conducta sex-
ual inapropiada, comuniquese con las autoridades civiles de la ju-
risdiccion correspondiente y visite www.reportbishopabuse.org. 

Para informar a las autoridades civiles: comuniquese 
con la policia local; los numeros variaran segun su ubicacion. Si 
cree que alguien esta en peligro inmediato, llame al 911. Para in-
formar confidencialmente cualquier incidencia de sospecha de 
abuso o negligencia infantil, incluido el abuso sexual, 
comuniquese con la Oficina de  Servicios de Proteccion Infantil de 
Ninos y Familias de West Virginia llamando a la linea directa de 
abuso infantil al 800.352.6513. Puede informar anonimamente a 
esta linea directa si lo prefiere. 

Para informar a las autoridades diocesanas: La 
diocesis alienta a informar a las autoridades civiles apropiadas, 
ante todo, si se ha come- tido un delito. La diocesis tambien 
alienta a informar a las autoridades eclesiasticas apropiadas. Para 
reportar casos sospechosos de abuso sexual de ninos por parte del 
personal de la Diocesis de  Wheeling-Charleston a la Diocesis, co-
muniquese con uno de los siguientes designados al 
1.888.434.6237 o 304.233.0880: Sr. Bryan Minor, ext. 263; Sr. Tim 
Bishop, ext. 353; Muy Reverendo Dennis Schuelkens, Jr., V.E., ext. 
270; o Sor Martha Gómez, ext. 264. Tambien puede llamar a la 
Oficina de Ambiente Seguro de la Diocesis al 304.230.1504.  Tam-

bien puede llamar a la linea directa de abuso sexual de la Diocesis 
al 833.230.5656. Los formularios de queja estan disponibles en 
linea en www.dwc.org, haga clic en "Diocesis" en la barra de 
menu, luego en "Oficinas", luego en "Ambiente seguro", luego 
"Descargar archivos y formularios". El formulario se titula "For-
mulario de queja para denuncias de abuso sexual de menores". El 
formulario se puede devolver por correo de EE. UU. A: Office of 
Safe Environment, Diocesis de Wheeling-Charleston, PO Box 
230, Wheeling WV 26003. 

Para informar al Coordinador de Asistencia a 
Victimas de la Diocesis: llame a la Erin McFarland, M.Ed., 
LPC, al 304.559.6742. 

Ademas de los metodos enumerados anteriormente para de-
nunciar el abuso sexual, la Diocesis tambien se ha asociado  con 
Navex Global para ofrecer la plataforma EthicsPoint para in-
formar otras inquietudes adicionales, como sospecha de mala 
conducta financiera, profesional y personal de un sacerdote, 
diacono, religioso, o empleado laico de la Diocesis o cualquier 
parroquia o escuela catolica en West Virginia. Se puede acceder 
a la plataforma EthicsPoint a traves de www.dwc.org, en “Rendi-
cion de cuentas”, luego “Informar  mala conducta” o llamando 
al 844.723.8381. EthicsPoint es un sistema de informes de terce-
ros que  informa a las autoridades civiles cuando corresponda y 
a las autoridades diocesanas, y la identidad de la persona que in-
forma esta protegida. Enlaces e informacion: Departamento de 
Salud y Recursos Humanos de WV: https://www.wvdhhr.org/re-
port.asp. Policia Estatal de Virginia Occidental, Unidad de 
Crimenes contra Ninos: 304-293-6400.

En Español

El Papa dice que el amor cristiano abraza lo que 
no es amable, a los enemigos y a los no nacidos



16 The Catholic Spirit May 17, 2024

The U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops’s teaching document on po-
litical engagement, “Forming Consciences for Faithful Citizenship,” 
provides guidance to Catholic voters during a presidential election 
year.  (OSV News/Courtesy USCCB) 

 

Click here to read the document

Have You Heard?
GOD IS DOING SOMETHING NEW—AND 
HE IS CALLING YOU TO BE A PART OF IT!

Jesus desires to heal, renew, and unify the Church and the world. How will he do it? By uniting 
us once again around the source and summit of our faith—the Holy Eucharist. The National 
Eucharistic Revival is the joyful, expectant, grassroots response of the entire Catholic Church 
in the U.S. to this divine invitation.

Scan the code below to learn more about the exciting journey ahead, and sign up for weekly 
updates on what’s happening in this unprecedented national movement!

eucharisticrevival.org

What better time to start

     than the month of May?

Click here for a free video on getting started
To start this ministry in your parish, contact:

Kathleen Barton, Director of Social Ministry for the Diocese of

Wheeling-Charleston (304) 233-0880, Ext. 289; kbarton@dwc.org

https://www.usccb.org/issues-and-action/faithful-citizenship/upload/forming-consciences-for-faithful-citizenship.pdf
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=d1Ee9lxWuXg&t=2s

